
          


Westminster Schools’ Forum Meeting - Minutes
Date and time of meeting: Wednesday 20th January 2021 at 4.45pm

VIRTUAL MEETING VIA MICROSOFT TEAMS
	Representing
	Name
	Organisation
	Attendance

	Primary Schools
	6 Members
	
	

	Primary Head
	Lee Duffy (LD)
	St Marys Bryanston Square CE Primary
	Present

	Primary Head
	Darren Guttridge (DG) 
	Edward Wilson CE Primary
	Present

	Primary Head
	Louise Ritchie (LR)
	Soho Parish CE Primary
	Present 

	Primary Governor
	Andrew Garwood-Watkins (AGW) (Chair)
	St James and St John CE Primary  
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Edward Gush (EG)
	St Peters Eaton Square CE Primary
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Henry Scutt (HSc)
	All Souls CE Primary 
	Present

	Secondary schools
	1 Member
	
	

	Secondary Head
	Eugene Moriarty (EM) 
	St Augustine’s High School

	Present

	Academies
	6 Members
	
	

	Secondary Academy Principal
	Richard Ardron (RA)
	Marylebone Boys School
	Present  

	Secondary Academy Principal
	Peter Broughton (PB)
	Westminster City School
	Present

	Secondary Academy Principal
	Graeme Smith (GS)
	Harris – St Johns Wood
	Present

	Secondary Academy Proprietor 
	Michael Bithell (MB) (Vice Chair)
	United Westminster Schools Foundation
	Present 

	Primary Academy Head
	Louisa Lochner (LL)
	Gateway Academy
	Present

	Alternative Provision Academy
	Wasim Butt (WB)
	TBAP
	Apologies 

	Maintained Nursery Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Nursery Head
	Jo White (JW)

represented by 

Liz Hillyard (LH)
	The Portman Early Childhood Centre
Tachbrook Nursery
	Apologies

Present

	Special Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Special Schools Executive Head
	Jo Petch (JP) 
represented by Clare Shepherd (CS)
	Federation of Westminster Special Schools
	Apologies
Present

	Early Years (PVI)
	1 member
	
	

	PVI
	John Trow-Smith (JTS)
	LEYF
	Present

	14-19 Representative
	1 member
	
	

	Secondary Head
	Kathryn Pugh (KP) 
	The St Marylebone CofE School
	Present

	Officers in Attendance
	
	
	

	Director of Children’s Services
	Sarah Newman (SN)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Director of Education
	Ian Heggs (IH)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Assistant Director, SEN and Educational Psychology
	Julie Ely (JE)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Head of Admissions and Access to Education
	Wendy Anthony (WA)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Bi Borough Senior Adviser School Inclusion  
	Hilary Shaw (HSh)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Head of Bi-Borough Early Education and Childcare Service


	Iraklis Kolokotronis (IK)


	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Lead Strategic Finance Manager
	Anita Stokes (ASt)
	Bi-Borough Finance – Children’s
	Present

	Senior Finance Manager
	Amit Mehta (AM)
	Bi-Borough Finance – Children’s
	Present

	Finance Manager
	Nicholas Grey (NG)
	Bi-Borough Finance – Children’s
	Present

	Head of School Governor Services/Clerk


	Jackie Saddington (JS)
	Bi-Borough Children’s Services
Education
	Present

	Advisers
	
	
	

	Consultant
	Natalie Parish (NP)
	ISOS
	Present

	Headteacher
	Aaron Sumner (ASu)
	Hallfield Primary School
	Present

	Observers
	
	
	

	Cabinet Member for Economic Development, Education and Skills
	Cllr Tim Barnes (TB)
	Councillor
	Present

	Deputy Cabinet Member for Children’s Services
	Cllr Lorraine Dean (LD)
	Councillor
	Present

	Deputy Cabinet Member for Children’s Services – Specialising in Finance
	Cllr Barbara Arzymanow (BA)
	Councillor
	Present 

	Headteacher
	Susanne Staab (SS)
	The Greycoat Hospital 
	Present

	Director of Finance and Administration
	John McDonald (JM)
	The St Marylebone CofE School
	Present

	School Bursar
	Marie Holmes (MH)
	The Greycoat Hospital
	Present


	Item
	
	Action

	1. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Wasim Butt.  

	

	2. 
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest. 

	

	3. 
	MEMBERSHIP 
The Chair informed Members that:

· Michael Bithell is re-appointed as the nominee of the Secondary Academy Proprietors.  His term of office will be for two years from 20/1/21 – 19/1/23.
· Jo White is appointed as the representative of the Maintained Nursery Schools. Her term of office will be for two years from 20/1/21 – 19/1/23.
· Jo Petch is appointed as the representative of the Special Schools. Her term of office will be for two years from 20/1/21 – 19/1/23.

	

	
	RESOLUTION:    Noted.

	

	4.
a)

b)

c)
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 30 NOVEMBER 2020 
The minutes of the meeting held on 30 November 2020 were agreed to be a true and accurate record of the meeting subject to the following amendments:

Membership – Under secondary schools change the total number from 2 to 1.
Minute 5 – “Education Business Partnership” should be replaced with “Education Partnership Board”. 
Minute 6, Resolution – To change “two Special Schools” to “All WCC Special Schools”. 

	

	
	RESOLUTION:   The minutes of the meeting held on 30 November 2020 were agreed to be a true and accurate record of the meeting subject to the above amendments. 

	

	5.
	MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising not covered elsewhere on the agenda. 


	

	
	RESOLUTION: Noted.

	

	6.
	ISOS/STRATEGIC REVIEW FEEDBACK
ASu, in his capacity as Chair of the Westminster Strategic Working Group, was invited to feedback on the work of the group to date. 

He reported that the working group had a broad membership, consisting of Headteachers, Governors and Officers supported by Advisers. It had been agreed that there must be transparency in their work and all parties would be open and would work together. The main focus had been to develop a process and methodology for assessing the relative risks and opportunities for individual primary schools in Westminster, in terms of changes in pupil numbers. (as shown at Annex A) and then considering the recommendations of ISOS. 
NP was invited to talk through Annex A. She explained that the ISOS Partnership had developed a risk and opportunity tool which was based on objective published data. Each area had different indicators and methodology and she outlined the working of the tool for members. Members were advised that the initial scores were only the starting point and the information was cross-checked to avoid double counting. During the second phase more detailed information on both the risks and opportunities associated with premises, location, other neighbouring schools and additional financial pressures or mitigating factors would be considered. 

NP highlighted the timetable in the paper on page 3 and informed members that the next step was to map schools on the risk assessment tool, with a view to identifying high or medium risk schools. Once the timetable for next steps has been agreed conversations with schools will begin. 

IH confirmed the timelines were for the Schools’ Forum to agree, with some changes likely to commence from September 2021, whilst more significant changes may take place in September 2022. He informed everyone that the LA recognises that schools will need support to make changes. 
ASu highlighted the recommendations outlined in the paper and questions were taken from members. 
A member asked if Headteachers will be provided with training in financial management as better training could prevent a lot of issues developing? IH and ASt confirmed this was already happening, with the finance team and Kathy Coady working with schools. Members were also informed that the DfE was putting on finance workshops for Governors, Headteachers, SBMs and staff with a responsibility in finance. These had been circulated in the schools communications and to governors.  TB agreed and stated it was important to concentrate on training for schools shown as amber as well as providing training for governors. 
NP was asked if there was a risk that schools could all end up with similar scores? She 
said there was but that there was a good spread of scores so far and she would be sharing the final document with the working group.

MB expressed concern about the timetable as the Schools’ Forum meet in March and June but the timetable stipulates that papers would go to meetings in February and July. IH confirmed the June date will be changed and updates would be brought to the March meeting. 
The Chair explained that it was important that anxiety was reduced for schools and suggested the final paper should be brought to a meeting in September with the timetable being an indicative timeline. He confirmed the process will be signed off by the Schools’ Forum, but recommendations would be agreed and put to the Schools’ Forum by the working group.  
The Chair thanked ASu and NP for their report. He also thanked ASu for doing an excellent job as chair. This was endorsed by other members. 

ASu and NP left the meeting at 5.20pm. 

	

	
	RESOLUTION:  

i) To approve the methodology for the risk-opportunity model as    

      recommended by the Working Party. 
ii) To delegate the final sign-off for the risk-opportunity model to the       

      working group, once the outcomes of its application of the risk-  

      opportunity tool to individual schools has been considered and any necessary 
      adjustments have been made.

iii) To approve that the working group agree the final process for taking forward the outcomes of the risk analysis, including how higher risk schools are to be engaged and keep the Schools’ Forum updated.  

iv) To agree the indicative timeline for engaging schools with the final report being brought to the Schools’ Forum in September.
v) The working group to keep the Schools’ Forum updated with a special meeting to be called if necessary. 
vi) To Thank ASu for his excellent work as Chair of the working group.
	

	7.
	2020/21 DSG UPDATE & LOCAL SCHOOLS FUNDING FORMULA DECISION INCLUDES FALLING ROLLS, GROWTH AND DE-DELEGATED FUNDS 
The Chair requested feedback from the Primary and Headteacher groups on their preferred options.

DG updated members on the work of the Primary Headteacher groups, stating he was part of the NW cluster, where they had decided to focus on Options 3 and 4 and the associated factors. There had been a strong argument for option 4 but it was felt option 3 was best overall for the whole cluster. The Headteacher group had opted to choose option 3 as their first preference due to the benefits for pupils with prior attainment and it would enable movement away from the MFG. DG said deprivation had been a key factor in their discussions, whilst acknowledging that they must move to the NFF. Option 2 was not favoured by any Headteacher. LH and LD said their cluster groups had also voted for option 3 as their first preference. LL said there had been a robust discussion and there was an overlap between low prior attainment and deprivation. Headteachers had felt that option 4 did not go far enough. 
KP spoke on behalf of the secondary sector. She reported WSSIC had met the previous week and had taken into consideration the preferred option of the primary Headteachers, as they had been informed of this. They had decided to look at what was best for all schools in Westminster, noting that there had been an increase of 2.7% in the overall funding available.  Secondary Headteachers had been surprised at the option chosen by the primary schools and that they had not chosen option 1 given that 23 primary schools would have benefited. They appreciated the collegiate thinking of the primary school Headteachers, noting that option 3 was their first preference, with option 4 as their second preference. 
Secondary Headteachers had decided they could not agree option 3 as it meant that secondary schools would have a reduction of £270k in their total funding. No other options had losses to that extent. As they wanted a consensus, they had looked at option 4 as they were aware deprivation was a high consideration and the primaries second choice. Option 4 also benefited a high number of primary schools. 
Option 3 benefited 8/11 schools and option 4 benefited 13/15 primary schools.  More primary schools would lose out with option 3. Option 4 gives more stability and consistency whilst also moving away from the MFG, towards the NFF and looking at deprivation. 
The percentage per pupil change for both options show a maximum reduction of -3%. Both give significant positive increases in percentage per pupil change. Option 3 gives maximum increases of 6.1% and option 4 - 5.4% per pupils funding. With option 3 the range for primary schools is 9.2% and secondaries 3.4%. With option 4 there are still beneficials such as a range of 8.5% for primaries and 3.7% for secondaries. 

The secondary schools felt all the options were neutral for them but opted for option 4 as it was the primaries second choice, gives stability to both sectors and will benefit both sectors. Option 3 removes £270k from the secondary sector. 
ASt confirmed the points KP had made were outlined in the appendix. In her view option 4 was the best option for all schools and was the best option in the move towards the NFF. It was also the compromise option being the second choice of the primaries. 

Members gave a range of views including that the move towards the NFF was important, that the Schools’ Forum should do what is right for disadvantaged pupils and option 4 achieves that end goal. Low prior attainers are also often the most deprived. It was agreed that deprivation was the focus of option 4 and low prior attainment the focus of option 3. 
JTS and DG said having heard all points they would support option 3. 
KP said it would be disappointing if option 4 was not agreed by the primary schools as the secondaries had to disregard option 3 due to the significant loss the sector would take. Therefore, the secondaries had looked at the primaries second choice, deprivation and their reasons for choosing option 3. It was felt option 4 would benefit the majority and met all arguments. 
In summary, secondary Headteachers voted for option 3 even though it may not have been the best option for their own school and the decision was only for a year. The role of the Schools’ Forum is to advise the LA who would usually be expected to take the recommendation of the Schools’ Forum, although there was previous precedent of a Cabinet Member making a decision against the recommendation of the Schools’ Forum.  Compromise is the best way forward and option 4 meets that requirement. 

Minutes should be shared with the Cabinet Member to give context to decisions. 
WSSIC had been aware of the decision of the primary schools and had only seriously considered the 2 options they had chosen in order to find an agreement. 
Option 2 or option 4 was better for the secondaries and 90% of secondaries will lose out if option 3 is chosen. 
ASt recommended Option 4 as it would meet the requirement to move to the NFF and is the compromise option. She said the deadline for a return to the DfE was the following day so a decision was needed at this meeting. 

IH said the LA wanted to support the Schools’ Forum.

TB said he understood the difficulties for the different sectors and wanted to support the Schools’ Forum. He wanted to make an informed decision and did not want to go against the recommendation of the Schools’ Forum.  
Following a question from a member on the voting process, the Chair informed members it would be better to have a consensus but in the absence of a consensus members should vote with their conscience having heard all the facts and arguments. 

A vote was undertaken on adopting option 4 and it was agreed by a majority of 8 to 7 to approve option 4. 
Falling Rolls

ASt proposed that there is an allocation for any primary school which is not requiring improvement and where the NOR has fallen by more than 5% since 2020/21.  The proposed allocation is 50% of the AWPU value. The majority of funds coming from the DSG with a small amount from the reserves. IH informed members this would be helpful to primary schools in the current circumstances. 

The Chair said whilst he was supportive of change management and the redundancy costs this could incur, there should be no double counting and funding should only be allowed once. He proposed that this should only be in place for a year. KP agreed. IH also agreed that there should be no double counting.  
The Chair reminded members that deficits were running at £1.5m with reserves at £1.5m, and it was important the Schools’ Forum and ISOS monitored the balances of schools. 
EM left at 6.19pm

 
	

	
	RESOLUTION:  
i) To agree the local funding formula distributes £121.740m funding.
ii) To agree option 4.  
iii) To note that there is no transfer from the Schools Block to the High Needs Block for 2021/22.
iv) To agree to retain the current criteria and funding for falling rolls protection, subject to individual schools submitting a falling rolls business case for approval by the March 2021 Schools Forum. 
v) To agree the de-delegation to fund cover for trade union support at £0.073m. 


	

	8.
	EARLY YEARS FUNDING
AM referenced table 1 showing the current budgets, stating there is flexibility in the census this year. The spring term in 2020-21 will revert to actual numbers attending and the funding for this term will be based on January 2021 census numbers. The DfE have advised there will be an additional safeguard for settings where numbers grow during the spring term after the census, with this growth being funded up to 85% of the previous spring term numbers.

AM reported the ESFA had confirmed there will be no change to Westminster’s Early Years National Funding Formula (EYNFF) hourly rate, which remains at £7.86 as in 2020/21.   

Appendix A shows the provider rate breakdown, SENIF and contingency funding. There is likely to be an underspend in the current year and a paper will be brought to the next meeting. 
LH informed members she had met with AM. They had considered the timing of budgets, why WCC has not allocated additional funding particularly as RBKC is higher and they receive additional funding. They also looked at the difference between SENIF and contingency funding. 

JTS had also met with AM. He said RBKC was higher due to the area cost adjustment and the rateable values of nurseries but it was good to have surety. AM agreed and explained SENIF was the SEN Inclusion Fund and the contingency allows for variation in numbers. 
JTS explained that going forward it is intended that WCC will accept mid-term starts. He said this was the gold standard and it would be good if this could be made permanent in the future. AM said a paper would be brought to the Forum at a future date. IK agreed this would be looked at.    
Cllr Lorraine Dean left the meeting at 6.30pm.   


	

	
	RESOLUTION: 

i)     To note the changes in the 2020-21 budget following the updated numbers from the January 2020 census and that the final adjustment to 2020-21 funding will be in summer 2021.

ii)   To note the methodology used to arrive at the budgets and hourly rate of £6.80 for providers in 2021-22, which is transparent and deemed to strike a balance between allocating the maximum available to all providers while also allowing for eligible children to benefit from funding for deprivation and the SEN Inclusion Fund. 

iii)  To note that the budget set aside for contingency is prudent and strikes a balance between providing a safeguard for managing fluctuations and maximising the amount passed directly to all providers through the hourly base rate.

iv)  To agree the hourly rate of £6.80 to be paid to providers of early years childcare and education in 2021-22 as set out in Appendix A.

	

	9.
	HIGH NEEDS REVIEW GROUP FEEDBACK
JE reported that the group had met and looked at the Special Schools provision and spending for all budget lines.  Hospital education budgets were considered, and it is being recommended that there is no increase to the budget as there are no pay awards proposed in 2021/22. Work is underway to develop an SLA between WCC and CCHS for the provision of general hospital services and Home Tuition or Education in the community for those with health needs. 
KP asked if the proposed budgets at 4.1 should be reviewed by the High Needs Review Group as it appeared that the budget was reduced. JE pointed out funding for Special Schools had been earmarked as a result of the banding changes, for example £100k earmarked for College Park. Therefore, there was not less funding for special schools, it was just separate with a fixed top up. Funding will be considered at the next meeting. 
The Chair thanked JE for the huge amount of work that had been undertaken, noting that there had been significant progress made. 
Cllr Barbara Arzymanow left the meeting at 6.41pm. 
	

	
	RESOLUTION: i)  To approve the HNB budget for 2021/2022 as set out in the 

                               report. 

            ii)  To note the recommendations in relation to Hospital Education   

                 which will be implemented by officers during 2021 and any 
                 decisions required will be returned to Schools Forum to consider 
                 as set out at 3.10 above. 
           iii) To note the forward plan for the HNBRG.
	

	10.
	DSG 20/21 BUDGET MONITORING 

AS informed Members the report was for their information. 

JTS noted there was an underspend in Early Years of £231k and asked if the LA was open to receiving suggestions on how this funding could be used. ASt said they were and AM would liaise with Early Years colleagues on proposals. 
The Chair questioned whether there was any impact on the reserves. ASt said there was an overspend of approximately £100k relating to school restructures, but this was not unexpected. A paper would be brought to the Schools Forum’ at a future date.  

	

	
	RESOLUTION: To note the revised 2020/21 DSG allocation of £86.634m and 

                          forecast underspend of £0.092m.


	

	11.
	SCHEME FOR FINANCING SCHOOLS – CONSULTATION FEEDBACK
Members were informed the report sets out the outcome of the recent consultation with schools on key changes to the Authority’s Scheme for Financing Schools to reflect policy positions set out in DfE guidance released in August 2020. The report provides an update on the outcome of the consultation with schools following changes proposed to Schools Forum in October 2020.

	

	
	RESOLUTION: To note the new provisions as set out in 2.2 to be included in the  

                          updated Scheme.


	

	12.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The Chair thanked everyone for all their hard work, particularly with the rate of change at the moment. He said this was testamount to the work of the WCC Education Officers who had provided brilliant support to schools throughout COVID–19. At a future date a review could be taken of lessons learnt.  

	

	
	RESOLUTION:  To thank Officers for all their hard work and support to schools.

	

	13.
	DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  

Monday 22 March 2021 – 4.45pm - Virtual meeting via TEAMS

Monday 7 June 2021 – 4.45pm - Venue TBC

	


Meeting closed at 6.48pm 
ACTIONS

	Item 6
	ISOS/Strategic Review Feedback - The working group to keep the Schools’ Forum updated with a special meeting to be called if necessary. 

	IH/JE/AS


3

